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In response to the COVID-19 pandemic, state and local government issuers of securities, and others generally obligated to

support the payment of such securities, who entered into continuing disclosure undertakings or agreements (CDAs) in accordance

with Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) Rule 15c2-12, may have questions concerning their continuing disclosure

responsibilities. The following information provides guidance with respect to some commonly asked questions many issuers and

“obligated persons” currently face. (Note that its purpose is to provide information of a general nature on this topic and should

not be construed as legal advice.)

Q: Do I have to make voluntary disclosure of the effects of the pandemic on my organization?

A: As the name implies, “voluntary disclosure” is not required under Rule 15c2-12 or the standard provisions of CDAs with which

we are familiar. An issuer is under no obligation to speculate as to the potential impacts of the pandemic. The SEC issued a public

statement on May 4, 2020, encouraging issuers of municipal securities (and by implication any other “obligated person” with

respect to a continuing disclosure undertaking) to provide updated financial and other disclosures regarding the effects of COVID-

19 on their financial status. As a result, some issuers may now reach a different conclusion regarding the advisability of making a

voluntary disclosure than they would have reached before the release of the SEC statement.

Q: Should I make some type of disclosure via the Electronic Municipal Market Access (EMMA) website even if I’m not required to

do so?

A: There are a number of factors to be considered when deciding whether to make a voluntary filing with EMMA, and every
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